


[image: ]PAROWAN CITY PLANNING AND ZONING MEETING MINUTES
Wednesday, April 16th, 2025 – 6:00 P.M.
Parowan City Council Chambers
35 E 100 N, Parowan, UT 84761
Office: (435) 477-3331


Commission Members Present:  Jamie Bonnett, Heather Peet, Weston Reese, Jerry Vesely, Shane Williamson, Tracey Wheeler (Alternate), and Councilman David Burton

Excused: Cecilie Evans (Alternate)

City Staff Present:  Mayor Mollie Halterman, Dan Jessen, City Manager; Scott Burns, City Attorney; Keith Naylor, Assistant Zoning Officer; Callie Bassett, City Recorder

Public Present:  See attached sign in sheet.

Call To Order
Heather Peet called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.
Declaration of Conflicts with any Agenda Item
Heather asked if there were any declarations of conflicts with any agenda items. All members indicated there were no conflicts.
Approval of Minutes from April 2, 2025
Heather Peet noted she had found two small things in the April 2nd minutes that she had emailed to Callie:
1. A typo
2. A reference to storage space that was supposed to say "and" parking instead of just "for"
She asked if anyone else had any corrections or changes. No other changes were suggested.
Shane Williamson moved to approve the minutes from April 2, 2025 with the corrections that had been mentioned. Cecilie Evans seconded. The motion passed unanimously.
PUBLIC HEARING: Proposed Amendments to Title 15 (Land Use and Development) of the Parowan City Municipal Code
Shane Williamson moved to enter into the public hearing to hear public comment regarding the proposed amendments to Title 15 of the Parowan City Municipal Code. Cecilie Evans seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
Heather Peet explained that members of the public would have 3 minutes each to comment, and could comment further if time allowed after others had spoken.
Public Comments
Cindy Smith expressed her views on several aspects of the proposed changes:
· She questioned how short-term rentals would function if property owners are required to live on-site. Cindy mentioned that she couldn't think of many short-term rentals where the owner lives on-site unless it was a unique setup.
· Cindy raised concerns about planned unit developments, noting they often have narrow streets that are not consistent with the rural feel. However, she stated that twin homes are a good addition, referencing Cedar City's twin homes as a positive example.
· She asked about the proposed street sizes, noting that planned unit developments often feature narrower streets.
· Cindy questioned how the proposed mixed-use and R3 zoning would work, given Parowan's limited commercial and R3 zones. She highlighted that while the proposal speaks about allowing mixed-use residential and commercial zones, Parowan doesn't have a substantial commercial zone, and there's limited R3 zoning.
· She voiced support for allowing smaller lot sizes in R2 and R3 zones to improve affordability, indicating that this is a positive aspect of the proposal.
· Cindy pointed out that most existing lots in Parowan are larger than the proposed minimums, suggesting a potential adjustment period for the community.
Lawrence Bagley had questions regarding infrastructure requirements for new developments:
· He asked whether new developments would require water infrastructure like tanks, similar to what was done in Enoch.
· Lawrence also inquired if contractors would be responsible for all infrastructure costs and mentioned that, typically, developers handle infrastructure in new developments.
Larry Zajac offered several detailed comments and observations:
· He noted that the proposed changes represent "up-zoning," which he explained typically results in increased density for residential areas. Larry elaborated on how reducing lot size limits could effectively lead to a 25% increase in density.
· Larry suggested improvements to the document's outline and formatting, indicating that consistency in numbering and bulleting was needed for clarity.
· He recommended explicitly adding accessory dwelling units as a permitted use in zoning descriptions, pointing out the necessity of this addition to align with existing EADU codes.
· Larry questioned certain references to planned unit developments, given the proposal to reduce or eliminate them under the new code. He sought clarification on how these elements would be reconciled with the proposed changes.
· He also raised queries about parking requirements, setbacks for structures like gas pumps, and how mixed-use developments would be managed. Larry specifically wondered whether future developments would allow living spaces above commercial areas, such as gas stations, and asked for more explicit guidance on these points.
Brian Whitmore voiced concerns about growth and development in Parowan:
· Brian expressed his hesitation about Parowan potentially becoming overdeveloped like Cedar City, questioning whether there were plans to manage the growth and infrastructure needs as the town expands.
· He reflected on his experience from a small town that saw rapid development, which led to significant changes and challenges.
Shane Williamson moved to close the public hearing and reenter the regular scheduled planning and zoning commission meeting. This motion was seconded by Tracey Wheeler and passed unanimously.
Discussion and Recommendations on Proposed Amendments to Title 15 - "Rural Done Right"
Dan Jessen addressed many of the public comments and provided clarifications on several aspects of the proposed amendments. He explained that short-term rental regulations would be addressed independently in the future and clarified that while planned unit developments would be severely restricted, they would not be entirely eliminated. The proposal aims to permit smaller lots and increase density for things like duplexes, while continuing to restrict other high-density options. Jessen noted the limited existing R3 zoning in Parowan, but pointed out that more R3 zoning could be introduced in future annexations. He emphasized that the proposal strives to balance maintaining the rural character of Parowan with addressing needs for more affordable housing options.
The commission engaged in detailed discussions on several topics, including:
· Definitions and Distinctions: There was a lengthy conversation about the different definitions and distinctions between manufactured homes, mobile homes, and RVs. Members explored how these different types of homes would be affected by the proposed code changes and whether additional clarification was needed within the code itself.
· Minimum Home Sizes: The commission debated minimum home sizes in the different zones. Chair Peet proposed reducing the minimum size for single-family dwellings in R2 from 850 square feet to 700 square feet to allow more affordable housing options. This proposal was met with mixed reactions, and ultimately, no consensus was reached during the meeting.
· Golf Courses: Another topic was whether to maintain golf courses as a conditional use in Parowan. Some members raised concerns about water use and rural aesthetics, while others believed it was not a pressing issue, given its conditional status. 
· Accessory Dwelling Units (ADU): The addition of accessory dwelling units as a permitted use was considered. Dan Jessen pointed out the importance of aligning any new regulations with existing EADU codes to ensure consistency across the board.
· Document Formatting and Organization: There was a recognition of the need to improve the formatting and organization of the document to enhance clarity. Tracey Wheeler specifically suggested breaking the document into more digestible sections and cleaning up the format to facilitate easier review and understanding.
Amid debate over whether to recommend the amendments for city council approval, Chair Peet proposed a negative recommendation, citing unresolved issues and the need for further review. Her motion, however, did not receive a second. Weston Reese then moved to table the item for further investigation and consideration, and Tracey Wheeler seconded this motion. It passed unanimously, allowing more time for the commission to review and deliberate the proposal in depth.
Dan Jessen agreed to refine the document's formatting and create a summary page illustrating the proposed changes to aid in the commission's next meeting evaluations.
Legislative Updates
Heather Peet moved to table the legislative updates until the next meeting. The motion was seconded by Shane Williamson and passed unanimously.
Dan Jessen explained he had not had time to prepare this item with Keith, who had been away at training.
Member and Staff Reports
David Burton expressed frustration that the commission was not ready to act on the Rural Done Right proposal, feeling they had adequate time to review it. This led to some tense exchanges with other members.
Heather Peet requested legal review of code 15.49.020 regarding permitting building on lots less than 10,000 square feet, noting different interpretations.
Adjourn
Weston Reese moved to adjourn the meeting. The motion was seconded by Tracey Wheeler and passed unanimously.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:54 p.m.
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